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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3 October 2018
Present:  
Mayor:  Councillor R Peart
Deputy Mayor: Councillor B Austen
Councillors:  R Bovey, M Chadwick, J Green, K Jones, S Plummer, D Rollason, J Scagell, B Thorne, G Wickham 

Members of the Public:  Mrs E Wickham and Mrs I Laws
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin

Police Report
PCSO Pike gave her apologies and supplied the following Police Report for September:

· Criminal Damage 9

· Theft from property 2

· Theft from motor vehicle 2

· Theft from shop 7

· Dog incidents 3

· Burglary 1

· Drug possession 1

Anti-Social Behaviour on Oakford Lawn incidents are dropping but it has been the main area of concern, we will continue to monitor.  Overall not a bad month.
Public Participation
There were no questions.
County Councillor R Peart’s Report
No report having just returned from annual leave.
District Councillor Reports
Councillor D Rollason
Following the Town Meeting held in July, I have met with the Housing Officer at TDC and I have called in one of two planning applications that were received for Broadway Road, the other application had a shorter time frame, which I was unaware of and was unable to call this in.  I will be able to talk about both planning applications at the TDC meeting.  
The Clerk informed the meeting that Michelle Woodgate, DCC will be at the Works, Services and Planning Meeting on Wednesday 17 October, 2018 to talk about Planning Applications and how the council can go about getting a pavement installed.

I attended a meeting with the Chief Executive and Senior Finance Manager to discuss the forthcoming budget talks and one good piece of news is that we will not be capped on the Precept so are free to raise the level without a referendum.

Housing Services have launched a new property agent rating system, all agents that now handle property for rent will be assessed and people will be able to understand what their scores are.

Credit Union Partnership is being launched in the Newton Abbot area for those struggling to get finance due to being on benefits or low income.

The Community Messaging Service, Devon and Cornwall Alert System is being reinvigorated and I can supply you with the sign up details if you would like them.  You will get alerts for any crime or issues in the area and you can also feed information into this system.  Something worth doing as a Councillor.
Job Centre Plus is on an initiative to get more people with learning difficulties into employment.  Cllr Peart said this matter had also been discussed at Devon County Council.

Councillor B Thorne

I have attended an Overview and Scrutiny meeting and Audit Scrutiny meeting.

The Overview and Scrutiny meeting talked about having Great Places to Live and Work and the Roof over our Heads.  Under the Roof over our Heads one thing that was raised was affordable housing, as since the Local Plan we should have achieved 686, and in deed we have achieved 902, of which 70% were rented and 30% were intermediates. 46 on exception sites of which 7.5% were wheelchair adapted.  Under Great Places to Live and Work we have adequate land to deliver the Plan to 2033.  The Residential Design Guide was briefly talked about which gives upstream control to the developers so they have some guidance they should follow for their developments.  There is the opportunity for this document to be a supplemental planning guide that would be something that should be paid attention to before builders present their planning applications to the Planning Department.  Protection of Landscapes and protection of wildlife were talked about.
We considered additional finances that might be generated and the meeting talked about a possible Council Lottery.  A presentation was given on this and was not received very well although it seemed a good way to generate some extra funds.  

There was also a presentation from CAB about their activities and demands from Teignbridge to maintain their funding and how they have satisfied all the figures.  CAB is very proficient and helps residents in our area, still to come is the massive problem with the introduction of Universal Credit.  I think as councillors we have got to sell the benefits of CAB to our residents, who may need this help.  

The Audit Scrutiny meeting was to see how the internal audit is going along, but the external auditors did not turn up.  We were trying to review some of the things that were going through, how the financial authorisation for various capital expenditures were authorised and essentially, just keeping an eye on how things were proceeding.  

Councillor B Austen 
I have attend two planning meetings, which did not affect Kingsteignton and two Regulatory and Appeals meetings.
Councillor R Peart 
No report as having just returned from annual leave.
Cllr Wickham asked if Teignbridge District Council were digging into their reserves and was advised that they were not and were in a sound position as was Devon County Council.
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 3 OCTOBER 2018 AT 7.17 pm 
Part 1
118/18   Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr Dempster who was unwell
119/18
Declaration of Acceptance of Office:
· Mrs Marie Chadwick - Cllr Chadwick read and signed her Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Undertaking to Observe the Code of Conduct.

· Mr Stephen Plummer -  Cllr Plummer read and signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office and Undertaking to Observe the Code of Conduct
120/18
Declarations of Interest

There were no declarations of interest

121/18
Mayor’s Report
No report as having just returned from annual leave.
122/18   Minutes

The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 5 September, 2018 and these were adopted.

123/18
Clerk’s Report and Report on IOSH Managing Safely Course
· Can I ask Councillors who have not returned their GDPR Forms to return these to the office as soon as possible please?

· The tarmacing of Oakford Lane has been completed and a letter of thanks on this has been received from the Senior Citizens Club.  This has really tidied up the access to the Lawn.  Cllr Wickham said that he had noticed that a gully had not been left at the side of the Lane to allow for water to run off.  Resolved:  the surface of the road is on a slight slope to allow for the run off of water and will be monitored by the caretaker.  If there is a problem a gully will be made to solve any problems.
· Mr Turner and Mr Hedges are starting work on the Fountain to tidy up the flower beds.

· The roundabout at Clifford Park has been removed as recommended in the RoSPA report and the ground made safe of trip hazards

· I have been in contact with Western Power Distribution and they will be erecting the Pole in the History Garden on Friday 5 October, 2018.  Work by Elite Electricians will start at the end of October early November to dig the trench for the cable work and install the necessary box.  When this work has been completed WDP will visit the History Garden to complete the electricity supply at which time Sound and Visual will be able to install the CCTV camera etc.  Mr Toby Smith has been kept informed of this information.

· The date for the Councillors/Staff Christmas meal has been set as Wednesday 20 December, 2018 at the Passage House Hotel.  Menu choices have been forwarded to councillors and those wishing to attend have been asked to contact the office with their choices and £10 deposit.  Can I please ask councillors who have not let the office know if they are attending do so as soon as possible in order that the numbers can be passed to the Hotel.

· The Planning Application for the installation of a lighting column at the Playing Fields at Five Lanes for use by Devon Air Ambulance is now complete and awaiting a copy of the Design and Access statement to be received from Toby Russell.  On receipt of this the document will be forwarded to Teignbridge District Council.

· We are still awaiting the final sign off of the Audit for 31 March, 2018.  Once this has been finalised the report will be passed to the Full Council for information.

· A Community Right to Bid application has been submitted for the Industrial Units at Greenhill Road and acknowledgement is awaited from TDC

· A letter has been sent to TDC concerning their decision on not relisting the land at the junction of Hackney Lane and Greenhill Way as a Community Right to Bid, informing them that the Town Council are not happy with this decision and also asking if the District Council would consider passing this parcel of land to the Town Council or providing a Licence to the council who would then maintain this area.

· Following discussion at the Works, Services and Planning meeting and Cllr Thorne speaking with Michelle Woodgate, DCC, Ms Woodgate has agreed to attend the Works, Services and Planning meeting on Wednesday 17 October, 2018 to talk about her role as a Road Engineer; to answer questions on design features that commonly affect all major applications; what the town council need to consider to see as a blueprint for roads in Kingsteignton for the future and the possibility of Neighbourhood Plan for roads in Kingsteignton.  She will also bring some plans of the roads in the town along and take about any updates due to be implemented and the provide suggestions for upgrading pavements including any conditions to pending planning applications for Broadway Road.

· As requested, I have written to Ian Perry, TDC asking if he is able to provide any information concerning a pedestrian bridge over the River Teign, Old Exeter Road that is believed to have been part of the planning permission after Moorland Reach had developed 100 houses.

IOSH Managing Safely Course

Monday 10 -13 November 2018

Mrs Lewis-Clarke and I attended the IOSH Managing Safely Course run by Ellis Whittam at the Exeter Court Hotel and ran every day from 9am – 4.30pm.

The course covered Assessing risk; controlling risks; Understanding responsibilities; Understanding hazards; investing incidents; measuring performance and ended with an exam.  The results of the exam should be received by the end of October.

This course was very valuable and provided an insight into the necessity for Risk Assessments and awareness needed in all aspects of our work.

I will now be starting to review all the Risk Assessments.
DALC AGM and Conference 

Wednesday 3 October, 2018

I attended the DALC AGM and Conference today which gave presentations from various organisations.  

A presentation was given by the Town Clerk of Brixham Town Council on a project they are running in conjunction with others addressing Mental Health issues.  This was a very informative presentation and the Council were asked to consider inviting Tracey Hallett, Town Clerk Brixham Town Council to attend our meeting to share what Brixham are doing to help address these problems.  Resolved:  that Tracey Hallett should be invited to our November Full Council meeting.  After Minute:   Tracey Hallett is unable to attend our meeting our 7 November, 2018 as she has a prior meeting, but has agreed to attend an Extra Ordinary Full Council meeting on Wednesday 21 November, 2018 at 7 pm.  Also attending this meeting will be Nicola Glassbrook from Devon County Council has been invited to attend this meeting.
124/18
Minutes

Community Hall Committee:  Cllr Jones presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 September, 2018.  Approved
Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 September, 2018.  
Cllr Peart said that he felt that RFF85/18 was incorrect and asked for it to be amended.  He said that at the meeting that it had been agreed that everything would be removed from The Fountain area and not as minuted “the site to be cleared, removing all plants and trees with the exception of the large fir tree in the rear right corner”.  Discussion took place and it was Resolved: that this Agenda item: 85/18 The Fountain would be taken back to the Recreation/Footpaths/Fountain Committee to be discussed further.  Agreed.
The minutes were approved with exception of item RFF85/18.  Approved

Finance Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 19 September 2018.  Adopted

Works, Services & Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 5 & 19 September, 2018.  Adopted
Kingsteignton Garden, Craft and Hobby Fayre:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 23 August, 2018.  Approved
125/18
Representative Reports 
Feoffees - Cllr Austen reported that Feoffees had held their AGM and a Committee meeting and are continuing to change the shop in Fore Street into two units

Friends of Kingsteignton Library - Cllr Peart said that out of all Library’s in Devon, Kingsteignton Library has come out on top.  It was agreed that a letter of congratulations should be sent to Kingsteignton Library for all their hard work.
Kingsteignton Youth Centre - Cllr Rollason said that he was attending a meeting with other Youth Centres in the area on Mental Health issues in children.  He said that the Hall floor at the Youth Centre had been refurbished with the help of a grant from Tesco Bags for Help.
At the end of the Financial Year the Youth Centre had broken even.  The Youth Centre is now applying for new grants to help finance the present year.

Kingsteignton Village Trust - Cllr Jones said that there is a meeting of Kingsteignton Village Trust on Monday 8 October, 2018 where they will be discussing the installation of bollards along the Lawn edge/Hardstanding area.

Ram Roast Fair - Cllr Jones said that they had held their Annual General Meeting which was very successful and they had a good solid committee of seven members.

Rydon Primary School -  Cllr Thorne said that he had attended a Governors Meeting in September and things were good numbers wise and that the school finished in the top six of all schools in Devon.
St Michaels Primary School - Cllr Chadwick said that she would be happy to liaise with the school on behalf of the Town Council

Viridor – Cllr Peart said that the Landfill Site is to be reopened in the New Year with the life span of this site is being extended for a further five years although it has been closed for two years.  Cllr Rollason said that there is a lot of unrest amongst local councils concerning this decision.  
126/18
Devon Air Ambulance 

The committee were presented with three quotes for two sets of gates to be installed at the Playing Fields at Five Lanes to enable Devon Air Ambulance to land during night time flying if the need arose.

Resolved:  that the quote from Westcountry Steel for £1680 should be accepted.  The quote was broken down into materials totalling £950 and labour of £450.  Devon Air Ambulance will cover the cost of labour.

127/18
Clifford Park – Consultation provided by Proludic
Resolved:  that a copy of the Consultation should be forwarded to Cllrs Chadwick and Plummer for their comments.  Comments already received from Cllrs Peart and Rollason should be forwarded to Proludic in order that the Consultation can progress.

128/18
Kingsteignton Garden, Craft and Hobby Fayre 

It was agreed that this item would be deferred to a Part 2 

129/18
Communities Together Fund

This item was deferred to this meeting from the September Finance Meeting.  This Fund replaces the Elector Fund; applications are open from Friday 1 November, 2018 and the closing date for applications is 4pm on Wednesday 16 January, 2019.  Decisions on applications will be received by 25 January, 2019.

Resolved:  that the Clerk should speak with Gary Powell, Teignbridge District Council to ask if the Town Council would be able to obtain funds from this source to work with Kingsteignton Youth Centre on Mental Health issues.  This matter will be discussed further following presentations from the Town Clerk of Brixham Town Council were they are running an initiative to address Mental Health.  After minute:  Cllr Peart provided details for Nicola Glassbrook, Public Health Specialist, (Mental Health), DCC and she has also been invited along to speak to the Town Council.  Ms Glassbrook  is the lead on Suicide Prevention and focuses on reducing stigma and supporting community responses to people who may feel suicidal.   
130/18
Correspondence

· An email has been received from Rebecca Hewitt, TDC re: Dementia Friends Sessions – to increase knowledge.  Resolved:  that as the Council had already had a presentation from the Newton Abbot and Teignbridge Dementia Action Alliance that this had already been addressed
· Kingsteignton History Society – the Mayor and Councillors were invited to attend an exhibition being held by Kingsteignton History Society to commemorate the ending of the First World War showing the involvement of men, women and children from Kingsteignton.  The exhibition is being held at the United Reformed Church, Church Street on Saturday 2 November, 2018 from 10 am to 4 pm
· The Devon Resilience Forum meeting is being held on Thursday 22 November 2018 at Broadclyst Victory Hall, Broadclyst.  As the Town Clerk is unable to attend the meeting councillors were asked if they would be interested.  Cllr Dempster had previously said he would attend and Cllr Peart said he would consult his diary to see if he was free.

· DCC – Notice of Road Closure – Sunday 11 November, 2018 – 9 am – 10 am – various roads, Sandpath Road, Church Street, Fore Street, Crossley Moor Road, Longford Lane to enable the Remembrance Parade to take place.
The meeting closed at 9.05 pm
Signed: …………………………………….            Dated: ……………………………..
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